Strategic review of ECE/FAO programme: COFO side meeting

Introduction
1. A side meeting to COFO took place at FAO HQ Rome on 15 March 2001 (see attached list of participants).  The objective was to brief participants of developments, notably the results of the extended bureaux meeting in Geneva in February, and to hear their comments and suggestions.  Kit Prins summarised the extended bureaux meeting results: this was followed by a lively discussion, whose main conclusions are summarised below.

Vision statement
2. The meeting accepted the revised vision statement, although it noted that “monitoring and analysis” remained at the core of the work and was in fact by far the major contribution of ECE/FAO to sustainable forest management in the region.

Teams of specialists
3. The meeting recognised that a problem could arise if a team did not achieve its planned goals in the time foreseen.  It is important to recognise that:

· when agreeing to participate in teams, countries had made a moral commitment to reach the goals agreed;

· the parent bodies and the secretariat also have a responsibility to prevent a team failing, once its mandate has been agreed.

4. The following factors are among those which make for successful teams:

· a clear and relevant mandate

· committed team members, with sufficient resources

· members from a variety of backgrounds

· a facilitator to maintain momentum

· an active and diplomatic leader.

5. The following principles should be applied:

· when drawing up team mandates, the Timber Committee and the EFC should plan realistically and countries must be prepared to make an appropriate commitment of resources to achieve the agreed aims

· If a team appeared not to be achieving its aims, the secretariat should first contact the team leader and then, if necessary, the bureaux and the parent bodies, who should take the necessary decisions which might involve reformulating the mandate, replacing team members, putting in new resources, or terminating the team’s activities.

· In any case the secretariat should not replace team members’ inputs itself

· The Committee and the Commission must ensure that they can monitor and guide teams’ work in a satisfactory way, which might imply a limitation to the number of teams working at any one time.

Allocation of secretariat resources
6. The meeting approved the allocation proposed by the bureaux meeting, and asked the secretariat to follow these guidelines.  The secretariat agreed to add more information on the breakdown between professional and general service staff input and some information on the use to which the extra-budgetary resources requested would be put.

Regional dimension of UNFF
7. The meeting noted that there had been discussion of a “regional dimension” to UNFF, and the meeting of the bureaux of the FAO regional forestry commissions (RFCs) had identified a possible role for the RFCs in providing a neutral forum to identify and articulate regional concerns, which could be transmitted to global fora such as COFO and UNFF.  Furthermore it noted that some countries in the region had not been able to participate fully in the global dialogue on forests, whereas they could participate in the regional discussions.  Some participants pointed out that the primary actors at UNFF were countries, who were responsible for the political decisions: regional organisations could contribute information and analysis, but need not have a major role.  The meeting suggested:

· ECE/FAO should await decisions at UNFF and any requests which might be received.

· in this area, it should continue to work closely with MCPFE and co-ordinate its response with that organisation.

· the interests of all countries in the region should be borne in mind.

Silva Mediterranea
8. The meeting noted that Silva Mediterranea was being revitalised, as agreed by the EFC in October 2000.  The role of overseeing Silva Mediterranea (as well as the Working Party on the Management of Mountain Watersheds) would continue to be reflected in the EFC programme, although it had not been shown in the table approved by the bureaux as no Geneva secretariat resources were involved in servicing these bodies.

Joint FAO/ECE/ILO Committee on Forest Technology, Management and Training
9. The meeting endorsed the extended bureaux’s view that the Joint Committee’s output was of high value and fitted well with the political priorities of the moment.  However, there might be scope to lighten the methods of work.  in particular the meeting asked the Joint Committee Steering Committee to consider:

· is it necessary to prepare national reports for Joint Committee session, as this is a considerable burden, repeated for many different organisations?

· is it necessary for the Steering Committee to meet every year (e-mail or conference calls might be sufficient)?

Uses of ECE/FAO outputs
10. The meeting stressed the necessity of knowing the use to which major outputs such as TBFRA are put by countries., and to make the most of these outputs.  For instance, is it not possible to draw more policy relevant conclusions from TBFRA?  The secretariat informed the meeting of the user survey carried out on the market and statistics publications, and asked the participants to respond to a similar enquiry referring to TBFRA. 

European Forums on Forests and Society (EFFS)
11. The meeting was informed that EFFS had been postponed to avoid the appearance of duplication of effort or conflict with the Forest Based Industry (FBI) Forums organised under the aegis of the EU, even though the fundamental concepts of the two efforts were different.

